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Discussion of review at 10th session
1.
At the 10th session of the International Bioethics Committee of UNESCO (IBC) in Paris in May 2003 the President (Ms Michèle Jean) and the Bureau directed that there should be a full discussion, at a session reserved for the IBC members, of the working methods of the IBC.  Circulated before the 10th session was a report:  M Kirby, "Revision of Procedures" (2002).  

2.
Prior to the meeting of the IBC at its 10th session, the Bureau met to consider the issues raised in the report and to formulate some recommendations for the IBC.  At the opening of the discussion of this topic on 14 May 2003, the IBC rapporteur (Professor McCall-Smith) outlined some of the reactions of the Bureau to the report proposals.  There was then general discussion of the topic and a lively exchange of views by members of the IBC.  What follows is the impression by the writer of the original report concerning the response to the various suggestions mentioned in that report.

3.
In addition to the report by the IBC member, it is important to record that the issue of the methodology of the IBC, and the efficiency and transparency of its operations, has been the subject of international commentary:  see Allyn L Taylor, "Globalisation and Biotechnology:  UNESCO and an International Strategy to Advance Human Rights and Public Health", 25 American Journal of Law and Medicine, 479-541 (1999).  Although prepared independently by an expert currently attached to the World Health Organisation, and containing some ideas similar to those in the report presented to the IBC, this document contains a more detailed description and evaluation of the effectiveness of the procedures of the IBC, the need for an auditing procedure on the standards that it adopts and for an improved methodology for the performance of its work.

General comments on the methodology
4.
The context for the IBC discussions was given by Mr Pierre Sané, Deputy Director General for Social Sciences and the Humanities.  He identified the particular interest and support of the Director-General in the issue of bioethics as a central part of the  UNESCO mission.  He outlined Document 32C/5 and the funding arrangements for bioethics within the programmes of UNESCO.  He emphasised the need to relate the work of the IBC to COMEST and predicted some effective increase in the budget of the IBC with consequent increase in expectations of the IBC's activities and effectiveness.

5.
The former IBC President, Professor Ryuchi Ida, outlined the competing forces at work within the IBC, in relation to the Inter-Governmental Bioethics Committee and the expectations of member states.  He emphasised the need for the IBC to have a capacity to respond to the requests of the Director-General and the needs of the international community.  He also emphasised the central importance of ensuring that the Secretariat at the IBC was well resourced and able to respond to the needs and expectations of the IBC.

6.
Dr Guessous-Idrissi supported self-evaluation and criticism.  However, she emphasised the need to ensure that this was constructive and focussed on practical improvements.  The rapporteur, reflecting this comment, suggested that the IBC was at a cross-roads.  There were great expectations of its work.  However, it operated in a difficult environment and needed to improve its working methods if its output, at a very high level, was to reach the expectations of the international community.

7.
Justice Sachs praised the written material of the IBC.  He suggested that it was better in quality than it had been in the early days.  It was more readable and the work of a normative character was important and well focussed.

Continuing criticism of format
8.
Notwithstanding these words of praise, many members of the IBC expressed criticism or reservations about the arrangements for the 10th session.  They were unanimous in praise of the decision of the President of the IBC to include in the agenda an opening session which related to the substantive issues before the IBC and discussion of its future work programme.  They also praised her decision to include the closed session discussion of working methods and to encourage candid exchanges about improvements.  The use of the report prepared for the 10th session helped to focus the debate on these topics.

9.
This notwithstanding, the defects which were identified in the report continued into the 10th session.  A very large part of the open session was confined to conference type activities rather than business discussions by the members of the IBC.  This involved the concentration on ceremonial or educational activities rather than substantive.  Hence, in the open sessions on 12, 13 and 14 May 2003 the first included an opening ceremony.  This was followed by a "Round Table" of a celebratory nature marking the 50th anniversary of the discovery of the structure of DNA.  The session was interrupted by the meeting with the President of the French Republic which consumed a morning on 13 May.  This, in turn, was followed by a ceremony marking the 10th anniversary of the IBC.  On 14 May there was a scientific session on "Genomes in the Mosaic of Living".  The result of this was that a very great part of the 10th session was taken up with ceremonial, educational or other like activities rather than business working sessions of the IBC.  This is the central source of concern.  It was mentioned by Mr Andorno when he suggested a need to reverse the current proportion between activities of the foregoing kind and the business activities of the IBC.  

10.
The essential problem of the present conduct of the open sessions of the IBC was reflected in the remark of Professor Gros Espiell.  During the discussion of work methodologies, he indicated, in relation to comments he had on the Declaration on Genetic Data that "for reasons of solidarity [he] decided not to tackle these in front of the public".  In so far as the presence of the public creates an inhibition on the free discussion of the substantive business of the IBC, it is one that interferes in the central work of the IBC.  Several members of the IBC reflected a similar concern.

11.
A number of the participants suggested that greater use should be made of IBC members in providing briefings on recent developments in biology and bioethics, rather than invitations to external speakers not all of whom were aware of the level of detail that was appropriate to presentations to the IBC.  The central point was expressed by Professors McCall-Smith and Rumball.  It was necessary to make clear whether the IBC was an international conference or a meeting for the performance of the business of an international agency.  Obviously, in terms of the legal character and obligations of the IBC, it was the latter.  But all too often (including at the 10th session) it reflected the features of the former.  There was a widespread feeling that this has to change.  In so far as change was resisted because of UNESCO principles of education and transparency, those principles need to be accommodated.  There was no reason why the public should not view the activities of the IBC at work.  However, the spectacle of long sessions in which IBC members must sit silently whilst information is provided to them (not all of it of specific relevance to the immediate tasks in hand) is one that needs to be altered.  Most members of the IBC appeared to agree with this conclusion.  The balance at the moment, and for a long time, has been wrong.  There needs to be a change in that balance and it should come immediately.

Responses to the proposals in the draft report

12.
Regular review:  Turning to the responses to the particular proposals in the draft report discussed at the 10th session, there was a wide degree of consensus about many of the suggestions contained in that report.  So far as the need of regular review of the methodology of the IBC was concerned, there were no adverse opinions about this.  It would be appropriate for such review to take place every five years or thereabouts and in circumstances similar to those arranged by the current President in a free discussion amongst the members of the IBC.

13.
Scheduled meetings:  There was broad consensus of the need to have a definite programme of scheduled meetings.  Suggestions were made of the desirability of arranging meetings twice a year.  One idea put forward for meetings in June/July and November.  Alternating between meetings in developed and developing countries or between meetings in Paris and in other countries were amongst the suggestions made.

14.
Meetings at headquarters:  The proposal in the report of more meetings at UNESCO headquarters in Paris did not attract support to the extent that this suggested a decrease in the number of meetings outside Paris.  The rapporteur indicated that secretariat assessments had concluded that there were no additional costs in meetings out of headquarters.  The report writer nonetheless questioned the desirability of meetings in venues such as Monaco.  Dr de Castro emphasised the utility of meetings in developing countries and this was supported by Professor Le Dinh.  There was general consensus that the meetings should take place in venues where local bioethics committees would derive advantage from an interface with the IBC.  The IBC could stimulate the work of those committees and conduct scientific sessions, outside the IBC meeting, to provide that stimulation.

15.
Punctuality;  Mr Al Swailem insisted on the need to stick to time.  The participants agreed with this and noted that punctuality at the 10th session was improved when compared to prior sessions.  Professor Rumball proposed the introduction of working lunches which could be attended by participants, if necessary divided into the chief linguistic groups.  This would allow the optimisation of time and of informal dialogue between members.  If need be, a working lunch with sandwiches, paid for by the IBC members, could encourage the kind of free discussion and be reported as between linguistic groups by designated rapporteurs.  This would permit time optimisation.

16.
Ceremonies:  There was a general consensus of the need for opening and closing ceremonies and recognition that the 10th anniversary necessitated ceremonies appropriate to that occasion.  Nevertheless, the participants accepted the proposal of the Bureau that such ceremonies should be limited to 30 minutes.  Professor Berlinguer raised a suggestion of the presence of schoolchildren to witness the IBC meetings.  Professor Kosztolanyi stressed the need to maximise the use of the time of the IBC given the rapidly developing science and the problems that were presenting in escalating number.

17.
 Balance of sessions:  A principal subject of discussion was the balance of business and information sessions.  The report writer supported the provision of briefing on scientific and technological developments for social science members of the IBC.  However, this could be done by a standard folder of written material with an educational video film on basic science which could be updated.  Many participants were critical of the level of the science presented at the "Round Table".  The presentations at the opening session of the IBC on the double helix were thought by some to be at a level that was well known to IBC members and not specially appropriate to the occasion.  Professor dos Santos asked who chose the speakers and whether there should not be consultation with IBC members to ensure external presentations, if at all, were by speakers of the first rank.  Professor McCall-Smith and several other participants called for the scrapping of the "Round Table".  He suggested that scientific sessions should be specifically targeted to the substantive business, eg, in the 10th session, the work on genetic data.  Dr Kollek supported civic participation.  However, she suggested that this might take place in preparatory conferences held before the IBC meeting.  She suggested the use of local bioethics committees to encourage inter-relationships with the public.  There was broad agreement that many parts of the IBC meeting involving commentary on current normative drafts could be held in public so that local groups could see the IBC at work.  

18.
Observers:  The efficiency of current arrangements for the participation of the public was considered.  Madame Questiaux pointed out that the so-called participation of the public in IBC sessions, as presently arranged, was a fiction.  The participation of the groups in the IBC meeting of the 10th session would not be accepted in Paris as a true cross-section of the "public" of France.  It had strong biases towards Paris and specific groups who repeated very particular and often minority views.  Consultation with the public needed to be conducted on a broader and more scientific basis.  Many participants agreed with this viewpoint.  Many also agreed that it was essential that the IBC clarify its role and make it clear that it had its own business obligations.  It was not, as such, an international conference circuit bringing selected scientific and other speakers to a relatively small and not necessarily representative group of public participants.

19.
Women experts:  There was no contradiction to the idea of increasing the number of women experts.  This should include some experts who are already members of the IBC.  For example, Dr Kollek is a leading expert in bioethics.  A briefing by her on current topics in bioethics and recent developments in thinking would have been much more useful than some of the presentations at the 10th session.  Only one expert who presented was a woman.  The gender balance still needs attention.  This is more likely to come from consultation with members of the IBC concerning experts appropriate to the session.

20.
Broad principles:  Professor Kosztolanyi emphasised the need for the IBC to explore its basic principles and to embrace the pluralistic approach that had  been adopted in the stem cells project.  He also emphasised the need for religious organisations and others with dogmatic viewpoints to be encouraged to further their knowledge and understanding by their own research based upon a sound understanding of scientific developments.  All participants supported the important principle that good bioethical outcomes would emerge from sound scientific understanding.  Justice Sachs urged the continued search for basic principles.  He said that the participants should not be concerned about criticism that some such principles would be described as "motherhood" or "apple pie".  Sometimes it was useful to be reminded of such basic principles.  But the IBC had a task to explore and identify fundamental values.  It also has a task to focus global attention on some extremely acute and urgent issues.  Justice Kirby reflected these viewpoints calling to notice, and distributing, the opinion of Sir Martin Rees, Astronomer Royal of the United Kingdom, in his article "The Final Countdown", New Scientist, 3 May 2003, 30 to which he had referred in the meeting with President Chirac.  According to Rees, "We now face some difficult decisions.  Humanity is more at risk than at any earlier phase in its history and this is a critical time.  Our future as a species may depend on the choices we make in the next hundred years".

21.
Assignment of work priorities:  The participants did not dissent from the notion that it was critical to determine and assign work priorities as well as to develop a programme for the IBC.  Justice Kirby persisted with his suggestion that the subject of patenting should be at the top of the IBC's priorities.  He also suggested that transgenic mutation of viruses (such as the SARS virus) was another extremely urgent and practical subject).

22.
Utility audit:  Mr Sané emphasised the need to fit the programme of the IBC into the six year strategy which the Director General proposed for the bioethics programme generally.  Participants accepted that the preparation of a document was the beginning and not the end of the IBC's task.  The response to the questionnaire on The Universal Declaration on the Human Genome and Human Rights reported to the 10th session was disappointing.  It showed an extremely low response return.  This could reflect an inability to secure attention at the highest level of government of IBC and UNESCO proposals.  Correcting this measure of indifference was a significant challenge for the IBC.

23.
Annual report:  The IBC members did not dissent from the idea of improving the Website, establishing an information bulletin, regularly updated following IBC sessions; preparing and distributing an Annual Report, including to national bioethics committees; and distributing discussion papers.  Professor Kosztolányi mentioned the difficulty of bringing an almost final proposal to the current form of public consultation in the open sessions of the IBC.  There was discussion concerning the present distribution and consultation procedures.  It was generally agreed that these needed to be improved.

23.
Diversity and humanism:  No member of the IBC spoke against acceptance of the diversity principle reflected in IBC publications to date.  In an international body, reflecting differing ethical, religious and cultural traditions, it was generally recognised that no other approach would be successful.

24.
Elections:  There was general satisfaction at the improvement of the openness of the electoral procedure of the IBC and determination to continue with a more transparent electoral system in the future.  The participants did not agree with the suggestion in the report that a balance between different regions of the world need not be maintained in the electoral process.  The report had called to notice the possible difficulties which this procedure presented to the strict application of the present bylaws governing the conduct of elections.  The maintenance of a regional balance was preferred.

25.
Head of secretariat:  The participants were introduced to the new incoming Secretary-General of the IBC, Professor Ten Have of the University of Nymegen in the Netherlands.  Professor Ida emphasised the importance of always maintaining the capacity of the Secretariat to respond to the needs of the IBC.  There was criticism of the delay in the appointment of the new Secretary General but expressions of good wishes for his success.

26.
Participation:  The participants noted the need to continue efforts to enhance the participation of all members of the IBC in the deliberations of the body.  Some participants may need encouragement and a different format to enhance their participation.  This was a reason for exploring the introduction of more informal across-the-table formats and modes of eliciting participation.  Several participants in the free session on this issue stressed the need to broaden the interests of the IBC.  Professor Maurice Fox emphasised that in most parts of the world high tech issues of biotechnology were not the key questions of bioethics.  This view was supported by Professor Kicongo.  There is still a need to ensure that the issues addressed by the IBC reflect all of the concerns of all countries.  During the session led by Professor Henry Yang, past member of the IBC, concern was expressed at the omission from the IBC of a participant from China and India.  

27.
Mr Hamdan stated his satisfaction with the review of procedures as did many other participants.  Retiring members of the IBC, such as Professor Nombela, Justice Sachs and Professor Fox emphasised the privilege that it was to be a member of the IBC.  It is that privilege that imposes a priority to ensure that the IBC works in an efficient, transparent, cost effective manner of utility on a vital international issue to the nations and governments and peoples of the world.

Conclusions
28.
The following changes to the IBC work methods and priorities appear to have secured general agreement: 

(1) Regular (eg 5 yearly) reviews of the work methods and procedures should be implemented;

(2) A published programme of meetings should be adopted, settled well in advance, involving preferably 2 meetings each year;

(3) The meetings should continue to alternate between the Paris headquarters of UNESCO and other venues, especially in places in which the presence of the IBC would be useful for the local bioethics committee and discussions about bioethics;

(4) Punctuality of meeting times should be adhered to and opening and closing sessions should generally be confined to half an hour each;

(5) The so-called "Round Table" should be abolished as part of the IBC meeting.  Where appropriate, such events might be arranged prior to or after IBC meetings and generally addressed to specific IBC business priorities; 

(6) Real consultation with the public and interested groups should be achieved through the distribution of discussion documents and improved use of media with less emphasis on fictional or symbolic forms of public participation at IBC sessions, as in the past;

(7) More opportunity should be provided for real exchanges between IBC members during meetings including by presentations by IBC members within their respective areas of expertise;

(8) More women experts should be invited to address the IBC;

(9) Appropriate IBC members should be consulted in deciding the experts who should be invited to address the IBC on topics of interest to the IBC programme;

(10) An annual report of the IBC should be prepared and distributed to national bioethics committees and posted on an improved IBC website;

(11) The improvements in the transparency of IBC elections should be maintained and the Bureau should continue to reflect regional diversity;

(12) The Bureau should continue to experiment with ways of improved informal dialogue between IBC members at IBC meetings.


